
       City Council Building 
       Chattanooga, Tennessee 
       April 24, 2007 
 
 
Chairman Page called the meeting of the Chattanooga City Council to 
order with Councilmen Bennett, Benson, Franklin, Gaines, Rico, Pierce, 
Robinson, and Rutherford present.  City Attorney Randall Nelson; 
Management Analyst Randy Burns; and Shirley Crownover, Assistant Clerk 
to the Council, were also present. 
 
 
       PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/ 
       INVOCATION 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilwoman Rutherford, followed 
by invocation given by Dan Johnson. 
 
 
       MINUTE APPROVAL 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Robinson, seconded by Councilwoman 
Rutherford, the minutes of the previous meeting were approved as 
published and signed in open meeting. 
 
 
At this point, Chairman Page recognized the presence of Kenny Smith, 
one of the School Board members. 
 
 
       CLOSE AND ABANDON 
 
MR-2007-029 (Ed’s Supply Company) 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilwoman 
Robinson, 
 AN ORDINANCE CLOSING AND ABANDONING A PORTION 

OF AN UNNAMED ALLEY LOCATED EAST OF AND 
PARALLEL TO THE 3000 BLOCK OF ROSSVILLE 
BOULEVARD, MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN 
AND AS SHOWN ON THE MAP ATTACHED HERETO AND 
MADE A PART HEREOF BY REFERENCE, SUBJECT TO 
CERTAIN CONDITIONS 

passed second and final reading and was signed in open meeting. 
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       CLOSE AND ABANDON 
 
MR-2007-003 (Pearlene Smith) 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilwoman 
Robinson, 
 AN ORDINANCE CLOSING AND ABANDONING AN 

UNNAMED ALLEY LOCATED ON THE SOUTH LINE OF THE 
5900 BLOCK OF SHAW AVENUE, MORE PARTICULARLY 
DESCRIBED HEREIN AND AS SHOWN ON THE MAP 
ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF BY 
REFERENCE, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CONDITIONS 

passed first reading. 
 
 
       CLOSE AND ABANDON 
MR-2007-031 (Bouman Development) 
 
On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilman Franklin, 
 AN ORDINANCE CLOSING AND ABANDONING A PORTION 

OF THE UNOPENED 2500 BLOCK OF EAST 16TH STREET, 
MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED HEREIN AND AS SHOWN 
ON THE MAP ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART 
HEREOF BY REFERENCE, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN 
CONDITIONS 

passed first reading. 
 
 
       CLOSE AND ABANDON 
 
MR-2007-052 (City of Chattanooga) 
 
On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilman Franklin, 
 AN ORDINANCE CLOSING AND ABANDONING SEWER 

EASEMENT MF NO. 11593 ON A TRACT OF LAND LOCATED 
AT 1734 EAST 3RD STREET, MORE PARTICULARLY 
DESCRIBED HEREIN AND AS SHOWN ON THE MAP 
ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF BY 
REFERENCE 

passed first reading. 
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Chairman Page noted that Resolutions were discussed in various 
committees. 
 
 
       DONATION 
 
On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilman Franklin, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF A 

DONATION FROM THE TENNESSEE DEPARTMENT OF 
CHILDREN’S SERVICES TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS 
AND RECREATION IN THE AMOUNT OF THREE THOUSAND 
DOLLARS ($3,000.00) TO SUPPORT INNER-CITY YOUTH 
BASEBALL/SOFTBALL LEAGUES 

was adopted. 
 
 
       AGREEMENT 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman Rico, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER 

INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH HAMILTON COUNTY FOR THE 
HAMILTON COUNTY COURTS COMMUNITY SERVICE 
PROGRAM TO PICK UP LITTER ALONG CITY RIGHTS-OF-
WAY USING FIRST-TIME, NON-VIOLENT OFFENDERS FOR 
2007-2008 

was adopted. 
 
 
       AGREEMENT 
 
On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilwoman Rutherford, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADMINISTRATOR OF 

THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS TO ENTER INTO AN 
AGREEMENT WITH CONSOLIDATED TECHNOLOGIES, INC. 
RELATIVE TO CONTRACT NO. W-05-007-102, DESIGN OF 
AN UNDERGROUND SANITARY SEWER STORAGE FACILITY 
AT WARNER PARK, IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED FOUR 
HUNDRED NINETEEN THOUSAND DOLLARS ($419,000.00) 

was adopted. 
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       AGREEMENT 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman 
Franklin, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADMINISTRATOR OF 

THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS TO ENTER INTO AN 
AGREEMENT WITH ARCADIS U.S., INC. RELATIVE TO 
CONTRACT NO. W-05-007-103, DESIGN OF SURFACE 
STORM WATER RUNOFF PONDS AT WARNER PARK AND 
ENGEL STADIUM, IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED ONE 
HUNDRED EIGHTY-SEVEN THOUSAND FIVE HUNDRED 
FORTY DOLLARS ($187,540.00) 

was adopted. 
 
 
At this point, Councilman Pierce wanted to know what all was going on, 
as he was not here last week. 
 
Adm. Leach explained that Parks and Recreation have a project to redo a 
good part of Warner Park and will be re-designing the stormwater, which 
was a run-off issue and were also combining the sewers at Engel Stadium 
and Warner Park; that they were being dovetailed together, and we were 
doing it all at the same time.  He explained that there were three different 
contracts for the same purpose. 
 
Councilman Pierce asked if this was part of the project concerning Engel 
Stadium and the University? 
 
Adm. Leach explained that it was south of Engel Stadium that the 
University is interested in; that this also involves the Railroad, and we are 
waiting on them to deed over the property.  He reiterated that it was 
really the property south of Engel Stadium that the University was 
interested in; however we have contracts in the entire region and these 
are designs for both sides of the Railroad Track.   
 
Councilman Pierce indicated that he had no problem with this but 
understood that at a future date we might be donating this to the 
University. 
 
Adm. Leach explained that the University desires to put a track and some 
intramural fields on the site. 
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       AGREEMENTS (CONT’D) 
 
Councilman Pierce wanted to know if this would be donated to the 
University after we move the sewers?  Adm. Leach responded that he 
could not answer that; that as far as he knew, we own this property 
jointly with the County, and the Railroad owns one-half of the parking lot. 
 
At this point, a young man from the audience noticed that Resolution (f) 
had not been read.  It was explained to the young man that this had been 
deleted from tonight’s agenda.  Chairman Page also explained that 
Resolutions did not allow time for public hearings. 
 
 
       AGREEMENT 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman 
Franklin, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADMINISTRATOR OF 

THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS TO ENTER INTO AN 
AGREEMENT WITH LAMAR DUNN & ASSOCIATES, INC. 
RELATIVE TO CONTRACT NO. W-05-007-104, DESIGN OF 
NEW SANITARY SEWER INTERCEPTOR LINES—WARNER 
PARK AND ENGEL STADIUM, IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO 
EXCEED ONE HUNDRED TWENTY-EIGHT THOUSAND NINE 
HUNDRED DOLLARS ($128,900.00) 

was adopted. 
 
 
       BIOSOLIDS SUPPORT 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman Pierce, 

 A RESOLUTION TO DECLARE THE CITY OF 
CHATTANOOGA’S FULL SUPPORT FOR THE BIOSOLIDS 
RECYCLING PROGRAM MAINTAINED BY THE CITY OF 
CHATTANOOGA’S INTERCEPTOR SEWER SYSTEM, 
MOCCASIN BEND WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT 

was adopted. 
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       LOAN AGREEMENT 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman Rico, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND PROVIDING FOR THE 

FINANCING OF THE CONSTRUCTION OF CAPITAL 
PROJECTS FOR THE INTERCEPTOR SEWER SYSTEM (ISS) 
AND AUTHORIZNG THE CITY FINANCE OFFICER TO 
EXECUTE A LOAN AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF 
TENNESSEE DPEARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND 
CONSERVATION, NO. SRF #2007-204, IN THE AMOUNT OF 
$13,000,000.00, AND ANY AMENDMENTS, SUPPLEMENTS 
OR OTHER NECESSARY DOCUMENTS IN THE NAME AND 
ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF CHATTANOOGA IN 
CONNECTION WITH SAME 

was adopted. 
 

 
       AGREEMENT 
       CAMERAS 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman 
Franklin, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER 

INTO AND EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT WITH MOTOROLA 
RELATIVE TO THE PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF 
SURVEILLANCE CAMERAS AND WIRELESS NETWORK 
SERVICES IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED SIX HUNDRED 
SIXTY THOUSAND DOLLARS ($660,000.00) USING THE 
STATE CONTRACT 

was adopted. 
 
As many Councilmembers had received calls about the bidding process on 
the agreement, Dan Johnson was asked to speak. 
 
Mr. Johnson stated that they started last August to investigate technology 
for surveillance cameras for Coolidge and Renaissance Parks, as these were 
two leading places with problems.  He explained that they went through a 
long process and had decided upon this technology and that Mark Keil had 
visited various places, including Knoxville, to see their cameras, and we 
selected wireless technology, which we were going to employ.  He 
explained that the cameras are mobile and on a State Contract, which we 
utilize when we can because it speeds things up because bids have already 
been taken. 
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       AGREEMENT 
       CAMERAS (CONT’D) 
 
At this point, several in the audience raised their hands to speak, and 
Chairman Page allowed one person to come forward. 
 
Aaron Lance of Tremont Street spoke first, stating that he was a 
representative of the City of Chattanooga citizens that disagree with this 
technology—that in his assessment the answer should be “No”, because he 
had not done anything wrong; that he did not want a camera watching his 
every move; that this would not deter crime and was not the answer—that 
it was just a band aid and would not stop the crime, and we needed to be 
asking why the crime was taking place and looking at such things as 
economic desperation, no jobs, no education, and no hope!  He stated that 
these cameras would monitor people like rats in a laboratory; that the 
cameras might go in, but they would not solve the problem.  He ended by 
saying he did not support this, and we needed to find another way to cure 
the sickness. 
 
Chairman Page thanked the young man for his interest in government. 
 
 
       DONATION(COMPUTERS) 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilwoman 
Bennett, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF THE 

DONATION OF FORY (40) COMPUTERS VALUED AT TEN 
THOUSAND DOLLARS ($10,000.00) FROM THE TENNESSEE 
VALLEY AUTHORITY (TVA) TO THE DEPARTMENT OF 
EDUCATION, ARTS & CULTURE AS PART OF THE MAYOR’S 
COMPASSION INITIATIVES THROUGH TECHNOLOGY 
PROGRAM 

was adopted. 
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       CONTRACT 
 
Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilwoman Bennett, moved to approve a 
Resolution authorizing a contract with Volkert & Associates, Inc. for design 
work on the Manufacturer’s Road Streetscape in an amount not to exceed 
$85,500.00. 
 
Councilman Benson stated that this was discussed in the Legal and 
Legislative Committee meeting today, and it received an affirmative 
recommendation for approval.  He explained that this was a commitment 
that the State made to RiverCity and now the State was coming back saying 
that they did not have the $85,500.00.  He stated that it concerned him 
that the State would not honor this, and he had mixed emotions and 
wondered if we were acting prematurely.  He asked Adm. Leach if there 
had been any negotiations with the State—that we have streets that need 
paving, and we have the same inflation to deal with that the State does, 
and he questioned them forgetting their obligation. 
 
Adm. Leach noted that this was discussed today; that he was not optimistic 
that the State would participate further; that the State did buy the right-of-
way and property owners are doing the curb and guttering, and we will do 
the paving; that the State had participated, and this is all about timing.  He 
reiterated that the State had participated, and they frankly did not have the 
funded means to produce $85,500.00.  He stated that this had become a 
cooperative effort really, and the State had bought the right-of-way, which 
was significant money. 
 
Councilwoman Rutherford stated that she was very sorry, but she did not 
think this was urgent—that the condos were not opening tomorrow!  
Councilman Rico removed his motion, and Councilwoman Rutherford 
moved that this be deferred, and we communicate further with the 
State.  This was seconded by Councilman Benson. 
 
The question was asked if there could be further discussion and Attorney 
Nelson explained that a motion to table is non-discussable.  In that case, 
Councilman Benson withdrew his second to defer. 
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       CONTRACT (CONT’D) 
 
Councilwoman Robinson stated that timing was everything!  She noted that 
the State did come in and acquire the right-of-way and that property 
owners are willing to put in curbs and gutters, and we will do the paving.  
She stated that she thought this was important and that Green Life and 
Rock Creek were making a tremendous investment, and she thought this 
was a very good investment for the City.   
 
Councilman Benson still questioned if it would hurt to defer this and see if 
the State could find the money. 
 
Adm. Leach explained that if this were delayed it could not be completed in 
a timely manner; that we would be behind in construction, and we wanted 
to make the timing coincide with the opening of the buildings. 
 
Councilwoman Rutherford wanted to know when the buildings would be 
opened, and Adm. Leach responded in the Fall.  Councilwoman Rutherford 
stated that she thought we should go back to RiverCity and see if they will 
participate in the cost or do something with the State; that this leaves us 
holding the bag for $85,500.00 because the State did not fulfill their 
obligation, and the City of Chattanooga is having to pick this up; that she 
thought we should ask the State again before we ask our taxpayers to pay 
this.   
 
Councilwoman Bennett explained that they had met with RiverCity, and 
they said it would be some years out before the State could do the work; 
that they met with the developers, and they are very willing to do their 
part; that this is a time-sensitive project with the Bridge opening soon, and 
we have been very careful looking at dollars and cents.  She stated that she 
thought this was very critical and wished we could wait two years, but we 
can’t. 
 
On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilwoman Robinson, 
 A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT WITH 

VOLKERT & ASSOCIATES, INC. FOR DESIGN WORK ON THE 
MANUFACTURER’S ROAD STREETSCAPE IN AN AMOUNT 
NOT TO EXCEED EIGHTY-FIVE THOUSAND FIVE HUNDRED 
DOLLARS ($85,500.00) 

was adopted, with Councilwoman Rutherford voting “no”. 
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       NORTH SHORE  
       MORATORIUM 
 
Attorney Nelson explained that there would be two additional Resolutions 
that were added at the end of the Legal and Legislative Committee 
meeting.  He proceeded to read the Resolution, explaining that this would 
be a moratorium on the issuance of new construction building permits as 
opposed to building permits for remodeling and interior improvements.  
The area we are talking about is in North Chattanooga on Forest Ave. to 
Tremont Street.  He stated that it was his understanding that this is all 
zoned residential now. 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Robinson, seconded by Councilwoman 
Bennett, 
 A RESOLUTION DECLARING A MORATORIUM ON ISSUING 

OF NEW BUILDING PERMITS EXCEPT FOR SINGLE-FAMILY 
DETACHED RESIDENTIAL STRUCTURES IN AN AREA 
HEREIN BELOW DESCRIBED UNTIL JULY 31, 2007 

was adopted, with Councilwoman Rutherford and Councilman Rico voting 
“no”. 
 
Councilwoman Robinson explained that the North Shore Land Use Plan is 
near completion, but until this is affirmed, this is good for the 
neighborhood.  She stated that many of the houses are single-family but 
some zoning is left over, and we are working to change this.  She stated 
that this would be supportive of the neighborhood in general. 

 
Councilwoman Rutherford explained why she was voting against this—
that we are taking the prime real estate season and building season and 
putting on a moratorium, which she thought would hurt.  She added that 
she could support a 30-day moratorium but not a 90-day one. 
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       NORTH SHORE 
       MORATORIUM 
 
Attorney Nelson again read the Resolution, stating that this was a 
moratorium on a much larger area—an area bounded on the east by the 
Veteran’s Bridge, Thompson Street, and Beck Avenue, on the south by the 
Tennessee River, on the west by US Highway 27, and on the north by Pine 
Ridge Street, Chambliss Street, Peak Street, and the opened and unopened 
right-of-ways of Colville Street.  He noted that this was discussed in 
committee meeting. 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Robinson, seconded by Councilwoman 
Bennett, 
 A RESOLUTION DECLARING A MORATORIUM ON 

SELECTED REZONING REQUESTS IN AN AREA HEREIN 
BELOW DESCRIBED UNTIL JULY 31, 2007 

was adopted, with Councilwoman Rutherford and Councilman Rico voting 
“no”. 
 
Councilwoman Robinson explained that this again supports the many 
hours of work that have gone into the C-7 Plan on the North Shore. 
 
 
       OVERTIME 
 
Overtime for the week ending April 20, 2007, totaled $13,445.81. 
 
 
       PERSONNEL 
 
The following personnel matters were reported for the various 
departments: 
 
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT: 
 

 HERANA ROBINSON, SR.—30 Days Suspension without pay for Crew 
Worker, 4/04—5/16/07. 

 
 GARY L. LANSDEN—Resignation of Crew Worker, effective 4/13/07. 

 
 CARLTON W. CAMERON—2 Days Suspension without pay for Crew 

Worker, effective 4/17-4/18/07. 
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       PERSONNEL (CONT’D) 
 
CHATTANOOGA POLICE DEPARTMENT: 
 

 TAMMY BOSTICK-MCCLINTOCK—Return to Duty of Police Services 
Technician, effective 4/17/07. 

 
 MELISSA BENSON—Resignation of Animal Services Officer, effective 

4/20/07. 
 

 RUTH TUDOS—28 Days Suspension without pay of Communications 
Officer, effective 4/20—5/17/07. 

 
 TASHA LASS—Three Days Suspension without pay for Police Officer, 

effective 4/21—4/23/07. 
 

 JENNIFER E. SIMPSON-Resignation of Police Officer, effective 
4/24/07. 

 
 
Councilman Benson noted in looking at the Personnel transactions that he 
sees we are losing another Animal Services Officer.  He stated that he 
knew this would be taken away from the Police Department, but we still 
have to operate, and we are 2-3 short already.  He noted that if one read 
the 311 Report, they would see five pages full of pick-ups of dogs in the 
community.  He stated that he hoped we were not short-handed and 
something is being done.   
 
Chief Cooper agreed that there is a need, and we still have to operate. 
 
Also, Councilman Benson mentioned that the Council used to get 
Personnel Transactions where the salary was mentioned; that four police 
officers left this month, and there is no salary mentioned.  He wanted to 
know why they stopped listing the salary? 
 
Chief Cooper pointed out that we only lost one policeman—that the other 
two were suspensions.   
 
Councilman Benson still maintained that we used to get the salaries, and 
we did not have a salary for the lady that was resigning.   
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       PERSONNEL (CONT’D) 
 
Ms. Kelley agreed that in the past they had reported salaries; that now 
they only list salaries if it is a “hire” or “promotion”.  She stated that they 
could put all the salaries back in. 
 
Councilman Benson stated that the Council is being told that we are 
losing policemen because of the salary, and we don’t know what their 
salaries are. 
 
Ms. Kelley stated that she was not saying we are not short of personnel in 
Animal Services, but we have compensated some. 
 
Chief Cooper stated that we are two short in Animal Services now. 
 
 
       PURCHASES 
 
On motion of Councilman Franklin, seconded by Councilwoman 
Rutherford, the following purchase was approved for use by the 
Chattanooga Human Services Dept.: 
 
SOUTHEAST TENNESSEE HUMAN RESOURCE AGENCY (Only bidder) 
Requisition R0096799/B0003893 
 
Requirements Contract for Child Care Transportation Services 
 
                                                 $82,368.00 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilwoman 
Robinson, the following purchase was approved for use by the 
Chattanooga Human Services Dept.: 
 
LEISURE LINES (Lowest and best bidder) 
Requisition R0097739/B0004014 
 
Playground Surfacing at Avondale Head Start 
 
                                                 $17,738.00 
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       PURCHASE 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Gaines, seconded by Councilwoman 
Rutherford, the following purchase was approved for use by the 
Department of Parks and Recreation: 
 
SMITH TURF & IRRIGATION (Lowest and best bid meeting specs.) 
Requisition R0097438/B0003962 
 
One Utility Vehicle 
 
                                                 $22,096.65 
 
 
       PURCHASES 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Gaines, seconded by Councilwoman 
Rutherford, the following purchases were approved for use by the 
Department of Public Works: 
 
RICHARDSON ELECTRIC, INC. (Best bid meeting specs.) 
Requisition R0093534/B0003071 
 
Circuit Breaker 
 
                                                 $24,722.00 
 
 
BFI WASTE SERVICES, LLC (Lowest and best bid meeting specs.) 
Requisition R0096704/B0003902 
 
Front End Loader Services Requirements Contract 
 
                                       (See minute material for prices) 
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       PURCHASE 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Robinson, seconded by Councilwoman 
Gaines, the following purchase was approved for use by the Chattanooga 
Police Department: 
 
GULF STATES DISTRIBUTORS (Single Source Purchase) 
Requisition R0098151 
 
Forty (40) Taser Guns 
 
                                                 $30,558.00 
 
Councilman Pierce wanted to know if other bids were looked at.  Chief 
Cooper explained that this was the sole source.  Councilman Pierce wanted 
to know how many guns were being purchased and was told 40 new guns.  
Councilman Pierce then wanted to know if we had increased our number of 
officers and was told by Chief Cooper that every police officer would not be 
given a taser gun. 
 
       PURCHASE 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilman 
Franklin, the following purchase was approved for the Mayor’s Office: 
 
ASAP SOFTWARE (Single Source Purchase) 
Requisition R0097934 
 
Software Licenses (Contract No. 205-56-062040 
 
                                                 $13,437.72 
 
 
       BOARD APPOINTMENT 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilwoman 
Gaines, the following Board Appointment was approved: 
 
ELECTRIC POWER BOARD 
 

 Appointment of HAROLD COKER for a five year term, expiring on 
April 15, 2012. 
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       PURCHASE 
 
On motion of Councilwoman Rutherford, seconded by Councilwoman 
Gaines, the following purchase was approved for use by the Mayor’s Office 
(General Services): 
 
THE BLIND LADY (Best bid meeting specs.) 
Requisiton R00007940/B0004949 
 
Window Shades for City Hall 
 
                                                 $53,280.07 
 
 
       COMMITTEES 
 
Councilman Rico reminded Councilmembers of the Public Works 
Committee meeting scheduled for Tuesday, May 1st at 3:00 P.M. 
 
Chairman Page announced that committee assignments would be coming 
forth within the next few days. 
 
 
       KENNY SMITH 
 
Mr. Kenny Smith, a School Board member who resides at 4308 Fountain 
Ave. addressed the Council, He noted that several schools were under 
construction; that Apison was overbid but the number had been brought 
down.  He stated that a majority of the subs are local subs.  He mentioned 
that apprenticeships have grown in Chattanooga and that we are headed 
toward a shortage of skilled labor; however everything looks good 
construction-wise.  He invited members of the Council to attend a School 
Board meeting whenever they could, stating that he knew this was a 
County issue but if we all worked together, we would get more done. 
 
Chairman Page thanked Mr. Smith for coming tonight. 
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       MARY PARHAM 
 
Ms. Parham stated that she wanted to address the issue of cameras and 
was a representative of County schools.  She mentioned that the Dean of 
Fine Arts at her school had been cut out because of funding and yet we are 
spending $660,000 on cameras and putting them in an area, where she 
considered, had the least amount of crime in the entire city of Chattanooga 
(Coolidge Park).  She stated that she thought the money would be better 
spent on community outreach and troubled youth; that the cameras were 
just putting a band-aid on the problem.  She went on to say that she played 
Frisbee in the park and did not want “Big Brother” watching her; that she 
felt this was an infringement and a slap in the face. 
 
Chairman Page thanked Ms. Parham for participating in government and 
saying what she thought was right, adding that one day she might be 
sitting on this podium.  
 
Councilwoman Robinson also thanked the young people for coming 
tonight, explaining that the County does the funding for schools and the 
money being spent on the cameras could not go to school funding.  She 
explained to Ms. Parham that a lot of people who go to Coolidge Park do 
not share her level of comfort; that in after hours people will feel safer with 
the cameras, and we want to provide a safe environment.  She explained 
that this was a “balancing act”, and it is our intention to give assurance that 
we have clean and safe parks.   
 
Councilman Benson added that no one wants to give up freedom, but we 
have to respond to irresponsible actions to ensure that people do not mis-
use freedom; that parents had lost children at Virginia Tech, and he knew 
they wished that the school had had some foresight with some type of 
surveillance.  He explained that we were trying to protect citizens, and he 
apologized if we were infringing on anyone’s freedom, but explained that 
we saw this as protection. 
 
Attorney Nelson added that these cameras would be portable and could be 
used citywide for high crime and crack houses.  He emphasized that the 
cameras were for crime-fighting, also and not just strictly for Coolidge and 
Renaissance Parks. 
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       DAVID RIVERIA 
 
David Riveria of Tremont Street was the next speaker.  He stated that he 
had heard mention that we had a shortage of police officers and yet we 
were talking about cameras.  He stated that he thought it would be logical 
to increase human resources; that he thought this would be better 
economically and that he stood in solidarity with Mary Parham on her ideas 
about the educational system—that he thought it would be better to use 
the money there. 
 
Councilman Rico explained that we do not have the money to hire the 
amount of policemen for this work; that he knew people did not like to be 
watched, but he did not think these young people realized what these 
cameras could do—that they could catch someone that was doing 
something wrong and get them off the streets.   
 
 
       STATE OF CITY ADDRESS 
 
Chairman Page reminded everyone of the Mayor’s State of the City Address 
that would be given at the Bessie Smith Hall, next door, immediately 
following this meeting.  He urged everyone to attend to hear what is going 
on in our great City. 
 
 
       ADJOURNMENT 
 
Chairman Page adjourned the meeting of the Chattanooga City Council 
until Tuesday, May lst at 6:00 P.M. 
 
 
       ___________________________________ 
                                                                           CHAIRMAN 
 
 
______________________________________ 
              CLERK OF COUNCIL 
  
 
 
 
 



 
 


